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Miami Beach officials raise new concerns over port tunnel traffic issues

By DAVID SMILEY
Miami Beach's mayor continued Wednesday to hammer state transportation officials over concerns that the $1 billion Port of Miami Tunnel project would impact South Beach-bound traffic.

But Matti Herrera Bower's focus has changed from the location of the tunnel's groundbreaking to the feasibility of another billion-dollar project that is at least 10 years down the road.

Bower, city commissioners and staff met Wednesday with Florida Department of Transportation officials to discuss the tunnel, which is expected to open in the middle of the MacArthur Causeway in 2014 and divert thousands of cargo trucks off the streets of downtown Miami to the Port of Miami. 

Bower has for the past month said the tunnel may simply foist Miami's traffic problem onto Miami Beach, which relies on the MacArthur as the main artery to South Beach.

But with construction to shift the causeway's eastbound lanes to the south slated to begin May 24, Bower has backed off requests that FDOT change the tunnel's groundbreaking location from Watson Island to Dodge Island, home to the Port of Miami.

Assured that construction will have minimal impact to the MacArthur, Bower and others have now turned their attention to a planned realignment of Interstate 395, which transportation officials say is needed to alleviate future congestion created by increased port traffic.

FDOT has $11 million for the design of the project, which would shift I-395 to the north and add an extra lane to the narrow two-lane section that flows past The Miami Herald building. FDOT would need to find funding to complete the project, which is expected to cost about $1.2 billion.

Bower said the department should have figured out funding for the I-395 project when planning the port tunnel.

``We're building something that needs another piece to be a complete project and now that money is gone,'' Bower said in an interview. Bower and others said the two projects are linked -- and say a severely bottle-necked I-395 would make the tunnel project a waste of money.

Gus Pego, head of the Florida Department of Transportation office in Miami, said there was ample time to get funding. 

``We could find the money,'' he said.

Pego said an interim solution, such as adding a lane to the two-lane stretch on I-395, would be pursued if funding for the larger project was not available. Aileen Bouclé, an FDOT administrator, said studies suggest I-395 will run smoothly until at least 2020 but congestion could grow rapidly worse afterward as port traffic -- expected to eventually double -- merges from five lanes to two.

That worried Commissioner Ed Tobin, who said congestion -- or even construction to alleviate traffic -- could disrupt traffic headed to and from South Beach, an economic engine for the entire region.

``I feel great about [the tunnel] construction but now I'm petrified about this piece,'' he said. 

Pego told commissioners not to worry about impact to South Beach.

``Port traffic is very different from traffic coming for nightlife,'' he said.
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